## The Class of 1964 Policy Research Shop

—Celebrating 10 Years of Service to New Hampshire and Vermont—

## RIGHT TO TRY LAWS

## An Opportunity for Physician, Public, and Private Sector Collaboration

# Presented to Representative Frank Edelblut (R-Dist. 38), Sponsor of HB 1138

PRS Policy Brief 1516-12 May 23, 2106

Prepared By:

Meghana Mishra Adrienne Perkins

This report was written by undergraduate students at Dartmouth College under the direction of professors in the Rockefeller Center. Policy Research Shop (PRS) students produce non-partisan policy analyses and present their findings in a non-advocacy manner. The PRS is fully endowed by the Dartmouth Class of 1964 through a class gift in celebration of its 50<sup>th</sup> Anniversary given to the Center. This endowment ensures that the Policy Research Shop will continue to produce high-quality, non-partisan policy research for policymakers in New Hampshire and Vermont. The PRS was previously funded by major grants from the U.S. Department of Education, Fund for the Improvement of Post-Secondary Education (FIPSE) and from the Ford Foundation and by initial seed grants from the Surdna Foundation and the Lintilhac Foundation. Since its inception in 2005, PRS students have invested more than 50,000 hours to produce more than 130 policy briefs for policymakers in New Hampshire and Vermont.



Contact:

Nelson A. Rockefeller Center, 6082 Rockefeller Hall, Dartmouth College, Hanover, NH 03755 http://rockefeller.dartmouth.edu/shop/ • Email: Ronald.G.Shaiko@Dartmouth.edu

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
1. INTRODUCTION	1
2. NEW HAMPSHIRE HB 1138	2
3. BENEFITS OF RIGHT TO TRY LAWS	2
4. HAZARDS OF RIGHT TO TRY LAWS	3
5. POLICY OPTION	4
6. CONCLUSION	6
REFERENCES	7

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The state of New Hampshire recently introduced House Bill 1138 (NH HB 1138) which establishes the Terminal Patient's Right to Try Act, a piece of legislation which "allows a patient with a terminal illness access to investigational drugs, biological products, and devices." This bill seeks to allow terminally ill patients to try experimental treatments that have completed phase I testing and remain in clinical trials but have not yet been approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). Right to Try (RTT) laws have spread across the country over the past two years. Colorado became the first state to pass an RTT law in May of 2014 and twenty-seven other states followed suit with their own RTT legislation. Advocates of such policies believe that RTT laws represent a way to bypass the slow FDA approval process, heighten awareness of investigational treatments, reduce deaths from terminal illnesses, and improve patient access to such treatments. Others oppose these laws because drug provision is not guaranteed and drug companies are reluctant to provide drugs outside the supervision of the FDA. Moreover, the laws can create false hope for patients due to the potentially prohibitive costs of treatment and the risk of a more painful, hastened death.

Currently, there is no way to know if RTT laws are helping or harming patients and pharmaceutical companies. Given that RTT laws continue to proliferate around the country, a potential policy option to address this issue consists of amending RTT laws to require some form a mandatory reporting. This reform would allow for the creation of a database tracking outcomes for RTT patients. Such a database would inform patients, physicians, pharmaceutical companies, and policymakers on the efficacy and potential consequences of RTT policies and guide future policy revisions.

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

The purpose of an RTT law is to increase access for terminally ill patients to potentially lifesaving treatments such as investigational new drugs (INDs), biological products, or medical devices that have passed phase I clinical trials but are not yet approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA). More than one million Americans die each year from terminal diseases and fewer than three percent of the terminally ill gain access to investigational drugs through clinical trials. The FDA approval process for a drug can take up to 15 years, which is too long to wait for most dying patients. While the FDA has an expanded access program, also known as 'compassionate use,' only approximately 1,200 patients are granted access each year. The fact that such a small fraction of patients with terminal illnesses are able to utilize the expanded access program is often attributed to the lengthy application process which has a time burden of 100 hours on average per submission. The aim of RTT legislation is to reduce this burden, return the control of treatment options back to patients and their doctors, and grant terminally ill patients a last chance at saving their lives.

RTT laws are being promoted by the Goldwater Institute, a libertarian non-profit advocacy group named for late Arizona Senator Barry Goldwater, in an effort to bypass

part of the FDA's drug approval process for the benefit of patients.<sup>6</sup> In phase I clinical trials a drug is tested in small groups of patients for safety of consumption, toxicity levels, and side effects.<sup>7</sup> Because the drugs that would have increased access under the RTT laws have passed phase I trials, supporters of the policy say that it does not undermine the FDA.<sup>8</sup> Organizations that advocate for RTT, such as the Goldwater Institute, Fight to Live, and the Abigail Alliance for Better Access to Developmental Drugs, campaign for their cause by highlighting stories of patients who died or endured prolonged suffering because they could not get access to INDs. Presumably, these organizations believe these patients would have had access to life-saving drugs if RTT laws had been in place.

#### 2. NEW HAMPSHIRE HB 1138

With the rise of RTT laws across the nation, New Hampshire legislators followed suit by introducing similar legislation on February 10, 2016. Paralleling the success of RTT bills in other states, NH HB 1138 has already been passed by the New Hampshire House of Representatives and the Senate. If this bill is signed into law, the RTT policy will go into effect immediately.<sup>9</sup>

NH HB 1138 delineates the provisions of the Terminal Patient's Right to Try Act. First, the act describes which patients with terminal illnesses will be deemed eligible to request access to investigational drugs, biological products, and devices under the RTT policy. The bill then defines "investigational drug, biological product, or device," "physician," and "terminal illness" for the purposes of the policy. Following this section, the bill lays out the terms for provision of the investigational drug, biological product, or device by the manufacturer. According to the policy, a manufacturer has the right to provide the investigational drug, biological product, or device without requiring compensation but also has the right to require the eligible patient to pay the costs associated with the manufacturing process. Additionally, the manufacturer can also require the eligible patient to "participate in data collection relating to the use of the investigational drug, biological product, or device."

NH HB 1138 does not require state agencies or health care insurers to provide coverage for any investigational drug, biological product, or device. The bill also does not require the manufacturer to include an eligible patient in a particular clinical study or trial. Lastly, the bill protects both physicians and facilities from liability if they recommend or participate in the treatment of a patient with an investigational drug, biological product, or device.<sup>12</sup>

#### 3. BENEFITS OF RIGHT TO TRY LAWS

**Bypass the Slow, Expensive FDA Approval Process** - The FDA approval process for investigational drugs, biological products, and devices in the United States takes an average of 10 years and drugs companies spend an average of 1.4 billion dollars to get new treatments approved. Terminally ill patients do not have the luxury to wait for the

conclusion of this lengthy and costly process when their timelines are measured in days, weeks, and months, not decades.<sup>14</sup> RTT laws will allow eligible patients to bypass FDA approval and begin treatment sooner.

Heighten Awareness for Investigational Treatments - The establishment of RTT laws across the country has created public and political pressure on pharmaceutical companies and the federal government to reform guidelines with respect to terminally ill patients seeking access to investigational treatments. This awareness has extended to the federal government where the Right to Try Act of 2015 was introduced in the House of Representatives in July, 2015 and the Trickett Wendler Right to Try Act of 2016 was introduced in the Senate in May, 2016. The state of the senate in May, 2016.

Reduce the High Death Rate from Terminal Illnesses - With over a million Americans dying from a terminal illness each year, access to INDs, biological products, and devices is often the last hope for dying patients to save their own lives or contribute to the study of a new drug to save the lives of others.<sup>17</sup> Terminally ill patients have the fundamental right to pursue the preservation of their own lives and, from the perspective of these patients, these investigational treatments are potentially lifesaving.<sup>18</sup>

*Improve Patient Access to Investigational Treatments* - RTT laws were designed to improve access for the more than 97 percent of terminally ill patients who fail to gain access to INDs, biological products, and devices through clinical trials and compassionate use. <sup>19</sup> The use of these investigational treatments is a decision that should be made by a terminally ill patient in consultation with his or her physician. RTT laws returns control of these medical decisions to level of patients and doctors instead of leaving them in the hands of the government. <sup>20</sup>

#### 4. HAZARDS OF RIGHT TO TRY LAWS

**Provision of Drugs Not Required by Law** - RTT laws do not require pharmaceutical companies to provide the treatments being sought and pharmaceutical companies are reluctant to provide treatments outside the supervision of the FDA because of the potential for bad press, exposure to liability, and limited supplies of the treatment in question.<sup>21</sup>

*RTT Laws May Be Unconstitutional* - RTT laws may violate the U.S. Constitution. The FDA has "exclusive jurisdiction over the regulation of drugs via Congress's constitutional authority to regulate interstate commerce." Due to the Supremacy Clause, state laws that infringe on that exclusivity are pre-empted. <sup>23</sup> If challenged, RTT laws across the nation may be struck down.

*Widening Health Disparities* - Under NH HB 1138, insurance companies are not required to cover the costs of an investigational treatment.<sup>24</sup> Laws in other states give insurance companies the right to deny coverage to patients for the time period they are taking an investigational treatment.<sup>25</sup> Due to these provisions, terminally ill patients

would likely need to be able to pay for expensive treatments. This limits the benefits of the law to those who are well-connected or well-resourced, thus widening health disparities between the poor and the rich.<sup>26</sup>

False Hope for the Terminally III - After phase I trials, there is no safety or efficacy data on how the investigational drugs would affect the very sick patients seeking treatment. RTT laws may give patients false hope of good outcomes when none exist.

**Negative Impact on Pharmaceutical Research** - RTT policies have limited contributions to the advancement of research since treatment provision takes place outside of strictly controlled, physician-monitored studies. These laws also may make it more difficult to recruit patients for clinical trials because many will want to bypass trials and the risk of receiving placebos in favor of direct access through RTT policies.<sup>27</sup>

Low Chance of Improving Access beyond Current FDA Programs - Almost all expanded access requests submitted to the FDA are granted. In fiscal year 2015, the FDA rejected only six applicants out of a total of 1,262 applications. Furthermore, under current law, the FDA is required to respond to any submissions within 30 days, though they can respond more rapidly due to the time-sensitive nature of these requests. Overall, FDA approval of submissions does not seem to be a major obstacle for patients. More significant hurdles likely include the lengthy submission process and obtaining approval from pharmaceutical companies. To address the first issue, the FDA's individual patient expanded access process is currently in the process of being streamlined. Once the new application is finalized, physicians will be able to submit the form in only 45 minutes and will still retain the ability to petition for rapid approval of emergency access by phone if necessary. However, RTT laws do not address the second issue and therefore may have little scope for improving access beyond any FDA programs that are already in place or currently in development.

#### 5. POLICY OPTION

RTT laws have received widespread bipartisan support but the efficacy of the laws has yet to be tested. Extensive research by the authors of this report has revealed that the impact of RTT laws remains unclear. For instance, on one side, New Hampshire Public Radio reported that there have been no substantiated cases in which RTT laws helped someone gain access to investigational treatments as of April, 2016.<sup>31</sup> On the other side, as of May, 2016, a "spokeswoman for the Goldwater Institute claims that 40 patients have received medicines, but she could not provide the names of the physicians or companies involved."<sup>32</sup> If such cases exist, some form of reporting would reveal the true impacts of RTT laws.

Unlike the FDA's expanded access program, there are no provisions in RTT laws requiring physicians or pharmaceutical companies to report data on patients treated under the policy.<sup>33</sup> Without some form of data collection, it is impossible to know the true outcomes resulting from RTT laws. Whether these laws are helping or harming

individuals is important information that would contribute to the debate on the value of RTT laws in improving health outcomes for the terminally ill. The only way to obtain this information is some form of data-tracking for patients receiving investigational treatments under the laws. To address this issue, a potential policy option consists of reforming RTT laws to require some form of mandatory reporting. This data collection would allow for the creation of a database to house detailed information on treatments received under RTT laws.

Because treatments given under RTT laws occur in the absence of FDA-controlled conditions and are negotiated only between physicians, patients, and pharmaceutical companies, any information gathered must be given by one of these three parties. Accordingly, states could amend their RTT laws to make reporting mandatory for some combination of these three parties. This reporting mechanism would allow data from RTT patients to contribute to ongoing trials and investigations of the drug in question which would benefit both pharmaceutical companies and other patients. This would also allow for some measure of oversight and data-tracking without requiring full FDA approval.

This policy reform would result in the creation of a database containing the following information: treatment received, rationale for use, dosage, length of treatment, name of pharmaceutical company, treatment cost, patient history, side effects experienced, and location of treatment. This RTT data could be analyzed in conjunction with analogous data from the FDA's expanded access program in order to develop a comprehensive comparison of the two policies. Data analysis may also yield further information on which patients benefit the most from these policies and which drugs have the most successful outcomes. The results of this process would inform patients, physicians, drug companies, and policymakers on the efficacy and potential consequences of RTT policies and guide future policy revisions.

In the past, in response to public and patient demand, the FDA created accelerated approval processes to hasten the availability of new treatments that fulfill an unmet need or demonstrate a substantial improvement over current treatments. Based on the data obtained from the proposed database, similar measures could be taken with regards to the expanded access program. For example, if further study finds that drugs which have been approved overseas, but are still in clinical trials in the U.S., tend to have the best outcomes, these drugs could be given first priority for access. On the other hand, if the study finds that patients suffering from a particular disease are much less likely to benefit from investigational treatments, publicizing the results would allow those patients to avoid unnecessary pain and expense.

One concern for pharmaceutical companies may be that reporting on drug provision under RTT laws may allow negative patient outcomes to disrupt ongoing trials. However, this concern also applies to the current expanded access program. Furthermore, an internal review of 10,000 expanded access IND requests found only two trials that were halted due to adverse events experienced by patients receiving treatment under expanded

access. In addition, at least one drug was approved based solely on use in patients under expanded access, indicating that pharmaceutical companies may benefit from reporting data on drug provision under RTT laws.<sup>35</sup>

Overall, this policy option is designed to allow for a comparison of the outcomes of RTT laws and the expanded access program so that terminally ill patients can better navigate both policies and make the best decisions regarding their health

#### 6. CONCLUSION

RTT laws have proliferated across the country over the past two years. Proponents of such policies believe that RTT laws represent a way to bypass the slow FDA approval process, heighten awareness for terminally ill patients to seek investigational treatments, reduce deaths from terminal illnesses, and improve patient access to INDs, biologics, and medical devices. Critics oppose these laws because drug provision is not guaranteed and the laws may be unconstitutional. In addition, opponents believe that the policies create health disparities, provide false hope for terminally ill patients, hinder pharmaceutical research, and have little scope for impact. However, both supporters and critics can agree that it is frustrating for patients, families, and physicians to know that there are treatments being developed that might help patients, but there is no way to access to them. It is the goal of this paper to illustrate that the first step to improving health outcomes for terminally ill patients is to reform RTT laws to allow for the systematic study and analysis of both RTT and expanded access policies.

#### **REFERENCES**

<sup>1</sup> "Right to Try - National Movement for Terminal Patients." Right to Try. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://righttotry.org/.

- <sup>10</sup> Ibid.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Ibid.
- <sup>13</sup> Tozzi, John. "Do Dying Patients Have a Right to Try Experimental Drugs? Libertarians Say Yes." Bloomberg. August 21, 2014. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/bw/articles/2014-08-21/do-dying-patients-have-a-right-to-try-experimental-drugs-libertarians-say-yes.
- <sup>14</sup> "New Hampshire House Bill 1138." LegiScan. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://legiscan.com/NH/text/HB1138/2016.
- <sup>15</sup> Silverman, Ed. "More States Pass 'Right to Try' Laws, But Will These Make a Difference?" The Wall Street Journal. March 27, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016.

http://blogs.wsj.com/pharmalot/2015/03/27/more-states-pass-right-to-try-laws-but-will-these-make-a-difference/.

"Real Stories." Fight to Live. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://fighttolive.org/learn-more-2/real-stories/. Ratner, Ellen.

"Abigail Alliance." Abigail Alliance for Better Access to Developmental Drugs. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.abigail-alliance.org/.

16 "H.R.3012 - 114th Congress (2015-2016): Right to Try Act of 2015." Congress.gov | Library of Congress. Accessed May 22, 2016. https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/3012.
 Silverman, Ed. "US Senator Introduces a 'Right to Try' Bill for Desperate Patients." STAT. Last modified May 10, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2016/05/10/fda-experimental-drugs-right-to-try/.
 17 "Right to Try - National Movement for Terminal Patients." Right to Try. Accessed March 11, 2016.

http://righttotry.org/.

18 "New Hampshire House Bill 1138." LegiScan. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://legiscan.com/NH/text/HB1138/2016.

<sup>19</sup> "Right to Try - National Movement for Terminal Patients." Right to Try. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://righttotry.org/.

<sup>20</sup> Monir, Malak. "States Move to Give Terminally III 'right-to-try' Drugs." USA Today. February 19, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/02/19/right-to-try-state-legislation-terminally-ill-patients/23667229/.

<sup>21</sup> "Right to Try: Giving Terminally III Patients Access to Investigational Drugs." Elsevier. December 14, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://confidenceconnected.com/blog/2015/12/14/right-to-try-giving-terminally-ill-patients-access-to-investigational-drugs/.

<sup>22</sup> Bellamy, Jan. "The Illusions of "Right to Try" Laws." Science-Based Medicine. March 6, 2014. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://www.sciencebasedmedicine.org/the-illusions-of-right-to-try-laws/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Tozzi, John. "Do Dying Patients Have a Right to Try Experimental Drugs? Libertarians Say Yes." Bloomberg. August 21, 2014. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/bw/articles/2014-08-21/do-dying-patients-have-a-right-to-try-experimental-drugs-libertarians-say-yes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "FAQ: ClinicalTrials.gov - Clinical Trial Phases." U.S National Library of Medicine. April 18, 2008. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://www.nlm.nih.gov/services/ctphases.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Tozzi, John. "Do Dying Patients Have a Right to Try Experimental Drugs? Libertarians Say Yes." Bloomberg. August 21, 2014. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.bloomberg.com/bw/articles/2014-08-21/do-dying-patients-have-a-right-to-try-experimental-drugs-libertarians-say-yes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "New Hampshire House Bill 1138." LegiScan. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://legiscan.com/NH/text/HB1138/2016.



### The Nelson A. Rockefeller Center at Dartmouth College

The Center for Public Policy and the Social Sciences

<sup>23</sup> Yang, Y. Tony, Brian Chen, and Charles Bennett. "Journal of Clinical Oncology "Right-to-Try" Legislation: Progress or Peril?" Journal of Clinical Oncology. July 20, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://jco.ascopubs.org/content/early/2015/07/14/JCO.2015.62.8057.full.

<sup>24</sup> "New Hampshire House Bill 1138." LegiScan. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://legiscan.com/NH/text/HB1138/2016.

<sup>25</sup> Gorski, David. "As in 2014, "right-to-try" Laws Continue to Metastasize in 2015." Science-Based Medicine. May 18, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://www.sciencebasedmedicine.org/the-con-game-that-is-right-to-try-legislation-continues-to-metastasize/.

<sup>26</sup> Leonard, Kimberly. "Seeking the Right to Try." U.S. News & World Report. November 18, 2014. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.usnews.com/news/articles/2014/11/18/right-to-try-laws-allowing-patients-to-try-experimental-drugs-bypass-fda.

<sup>27</sup> Gorski, David. "As in 2014, "right-to-try" Laws Continue to Metastasize in 2015." Science-Based Medicine. May 18, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016. https://www.sciencebasedmedicine.org/the-con-game-that-is-right-to-try-legislation-continues-to-metastasize/.

<sup>28</sup> "Right to Try - National Movement for Terminal Patients." Right to Try. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://righttotry.org/.

<sup>29</sup> Bateman-House, Alison. "How a Physician Can Work With a Not Yet Approved Drug Through Compassionate Use." The Health Care Blog. Last modified April 17, 2016. http://thehealthcareblog.com/blog/2016/04/17/far-from-evidence-based-prescribing-the-world-of-

<sup>30</sup> "Individual Patient Expanded Access Applications: Form FDA 3926." U.S. Food and Drug Administration. February 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016.

http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/PublicHealthFocus/ExpandedAccessCompassionateUse/default.htm.

<sup>31</sup> Ganley, Rick, and Michael Brindley. "Is 'Right to Try' Right for New Hampshire?" New Hampshire Public Radio. Last modified April 4, 2016. http://nhpr.org/post/right-try-right-new-hampshire.

<sup>32</sup> Silverman, Ed. "US Senator Introduces a 'Right to Try' Bill for Desperate Patients." STAT. Last modified May 10, 2016. https://www.statnews.com/pharmalot/2016/05/10/fda-experimental-drugs-right-to-try/.

<sup>33</sup> "Expansion of 'Right to Try' Legislation Raises Ethical, Safety Concerns." Healio. April 25, 2015. Accessed March 11, 2016. http://www.healio.com/hematology-oncology/practice-management/news/print/hemonc-today/{c801b6ee-318e-4fce-9dfa-a29c597028b9}/expansion-of-right-to-

try-legislation-raises-ethical-safety-concerns.

34 Caplan, Arthur, and Kenneth Moch. "Rescue Me: The Challenge Of Compassionate Use In The Social Media Era." Health Affairs. August 27, 2014. Accessed March 11, 2016.

http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2014/08/27/rescue-me-the-challenge-of-compassionate-use-in-the-social-

media-era/.

compassionate-use/.

<sup>35</sup> Benjamin, Zachary. "Expedited Compassionate Use for Investigational Drugs Coming Soon, FDA Says | RAPS." RAPS | Regulatory Affairs Professionals Society. Last modified May 16, 2016. http://www.raps.org/Regulatory-Focus/News/2016/05/16/24951/Expedited-Compassionate-Use-for-Investigational-Drugs-Coming-Soon-FDA-Says/.